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Minutes of the meeting of Horningsea Parish Council held on Wednesday 20th MARCH 2013 at 7.30pm 

Present: Peter Davison (Chairman), Michael Gingell, Jenni Hill, Richard McMahon, Tessa Pleasants, Helen Santilly, Fran Johnstone (Clerk) and seven members of the public.

94-12/13
OPEN FORUM 

The issue of the future of the bus service was discussed.  Cllr Davison outlined the background, which was that in late 2012 the County Council announced that it would be making cuts in subsidy to public transport including the £52,000 - £54,000 a year to the 192 bus route. With the subsidy withdrawn, the providers, Whippet, would be free to withdraw the service. The Parish Council was asked its ideas for replacing the service. The first was re-routing another service to pass through Horningsea. The difficulty was that if a commercial service was re-routed its contract had to be completely re-negotiated, opening it up for competition. The bus companies were unwilling for this to happen. During January and February parish councillors, particularly Helen Santilly and Peter Davison, attended numerous meetings about the possibility of running a community bus service. It emerged that if a community-owned bus operated a pick-up service to the public, it immediately became subject to all the same complex regulations and insurance liabilities as a commercial service. This effectively made a small-scale community bus service impractical. A survey of public transport use by people in the village was sent out and the data was collated. The result is that the parish councillors are now very well-informed about the village’s transport needs and the popularity of the various options. Some people, for example, like the idea of Dial-a-ride or a community bus; others do not. The County Council officers had thanked the parish councillors for their work in carrying out the feasibility study, and there would be a meeting to review it soon. The two main options remaining were that the Route 3 continues on through Horningsea to Waterbeach (or a feeder service is established), and/or that the 196 ‘dovetails’ ie connects in some way which is not yet clear, with the 114 route. In addition, help had been offered towards the establishment of a Horningsea subgroup in the existing ‘camshare’ lift-sharing scheme.
In the discussion that followed several ideas emerged: 1) a combination of extended/diverted routes and an off-peak community bus might be a possibility; 2) the number 3 bus service had once, perhaps 18 years ago, run through Horningsea; 3) the boundaries between the County Council and the City Council were a complication; 4) there might be a way of involving rail users, many of whom were obliged to park their car at the station when they would prefer to reach it by bus, perhaps by running a route which connected Horningsea, Fen Ditton and Waterbeach to the Park and Ride site and Waterbeach Station. There was general agreement that it was ludicrous if no solution could be found and that a regular bus service was a lifeline to a village. Cllr Santilly was thanked from the floor for her efforts on this issue.
Cllr Davison thanked all those involved in the discussion and encouraged everyone to read parish council minutes and agendas as well as the Horningsea Herald for the most up-to-date developments. 

95-12/13 
Apologies were received from Cllr Julian Davies.
96-12/13 
Cllr Pleasants declared her interest in the planning application to be discussed later. 
97-12/13 
The minutes from the Ordinary Meeting on 30thth January 2013 were agreed and signed.
98-12/13 
PCSO Report John Coppard was not present.
99-12/13 
County and District Councillors’ Reports​ - A report send by Councillor Clarke was read out by the Chair. 
100-12/13 
Clerk’s Report - The Clerk's reported that she had collected quotations for grasscutting and works to the Jubilee Gardens. She had reported the damage to paths and road surfaces mentioned in the last meeting to the County Council. She was in the process of fixing dates for the new councillors’ training.
101-12/13
This item included in error.
102-12/13 
Parish Plan steering group – Richard Pleasants reported on progress made on the Parish Plan. A new report was circulated and will be distributed around the village. New members were invited to joint the steering group with a view to reviewing action points and perhaps devising an interim plan as the current plan runs up to 2020. Cllr Davison formally invited the steering group to approach the Parish Council for help or funding for projects in future.
103-12/13
Public Forum John Wilson pointed out that road lines had never been restored after the construction of the cycle path and this led to some vehicles misjudging the road edge and hitting the kerb. There were also problems with poor drainage of surface water. Clerk agreed to write about this to the Highways Department. It was also pointed out that the crash barrier was down near the access slipway to the A14 and needed repair. 

104-12/13 
To Report and decide on Allocated Responsibilities

a) Parish Plan  - discussed above.
b) Transport – discussed above. Communication – a new editor, Chris Lindley, had taken over the Horningsea Herald.
c) Neighbourhood Policing Panel – nothing to report.
d) Allotments - Cllr Santilly reported that Gary Dew representing the Allotment holders was due to meet the representative of the District Council to discuss the hand-over of the allotments. 

e) Grass Verges and Trees – an email offer from Mike Hellowell of planings and free labour to improve verges in the village had arrived too late for budget approval at this meeting, but the meeting expressed approval for the work in principle.
f) Planning - Cllr McMahon reported that there were no extra items to report.
g) SCDC and Policy– Cllr Santilly. There were no extra items to report.
h) Residents Association – Cllr Hill. There were no items that had not already been mentioned.
i) Village Hall Management Committee  - Mike Hellowell reported that the new extension to the village hall was almost complete. The hall had been decorated throughout and was booked well and making a good profit. An opening ceremony was being planned.
j) Risk Register update. This was deferred until the next meeting.
105-12/13 Financial Report and decisions

(a) The refund of £150.50 Mr Bill Parker for fitting shelves to the telephone box and repair work to the village signboard was approved with thanks.
(b) Payment of the invoice for £1224 to Groomfields Maintenance for grasscutting 2012-2013 was approved.
106-12/13 
The Planning application for a new oil tank and screening fence at St John’s Barn, St John’s Lane (Ref S/0088/13/FL) was discussed and recommended for approval.
107-12/13 
The quotation from Groomfields for £2040 + VAT for grasscutting was approved as it included extra services. Groomfields were also felt to have given a good and responsive service generally. Cllr Jenni Hill offered to act as contact with Groomfields. 
108-12/13 
It was reported that planning permission had been granted for the creation of a multi-sport park at Milton and on land between Milton and Waterbeach. The Parish Council agreed to write to the Clerk at Milton suggesting that some of the funding they receive might be used to improve accessibility of Baits Bite pedestrian bridge, which was currently very difficult for pushchairs, wheelchairs or people with difficulty walking.
109-12/13 Correspondence a) an email had been received and circulated from Dixon Philips about the areas of land in the village. Parish Council ownership of Lugs Lane was now established. Ownership of the Grubbage Pit was in dispute. More evidence was needed about ownership of the land at the end of St John’s Lane and Dock Lane. It was agreed that a valuation of Lugs Lane should be sought immediately by the Clerk. The Grubbage Pit would not be disputed any further by the Parish Council. More evidence would be sought about St John’s and Dock Lanes. 
The Parochial Church Council had requested help with funding conversion work and improvement to the church. The overall budget was £150,000. £5,000 was requested from the Parish Council. It was agreed to discuss this request formally at the special meeting before the Annual Meeting at 7pm on April 24th 2013. 

The meeting ended at 9.40pm
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